


Minutes of the 2015 AGM of the Abingdon Society of Bell Ringers

Held on Tuesday 9 June 2015 – St Nicolas Church

Present:  Charles Miller (chair), Margaret Brock (minute taker), Brian Read, Priscilla Morris, Peter Heritage, Sarah Barnes, Mark Walker, Angela Smith, Tim Pett, Susan Read, David Thomas, Jeanette Thomas, Isaac O’Shea, Hugh Bishop, Reg Sidlow, Beryl Yeats, Carole Sidlow

1. Appointment of Minutes taker:  Margaret Brock agreed to do this.

2. Apologies:  received from Matthew Franklin and Becci Franklin.

3. The minutes of the 2014 AGM were considered.
They were signed and accepted as an accurate record of the proceedings.

4. Actions and Matters arising:
There was minor clarification of a few points, but no ensuing discussion.

5. Officers’ reports:
These had been circulated in advance of the meeting.

a) The Tower Captain of St Helens: Brian briefly overviewed his report and made particular comment on Susan’s contribution to the training of young ringers.  On average 6-7 young ringers attend the Friday evening practices.

b) [bookmark: _GoBack]The Tower Captain of St Nicolas: There was a brief report from Hugh, who invited questions.

c) The Treasurer: Susan invited comments/questions regarding her report.  She said we should plan for buying new ropes.  The income to fund this is generated primarily from wedding and visiting band fees.  However, wedding bookings are significantly less this year 2015.  (Jeanette has only been informed of two so far.)  It was agreed that Jeanette would email Charles to obtain clarification on the precise number of weddings which may require bells this summer.  Charles pointed out that whilst weddings are a form of income for both the church and the ringers, it is an income over which we have no control.  Susan proposed that her accounts be adopted: seconded by Tim; all those present were in favour.
Jeanette sought clarification about which monies are church funds and which are considered Society funds as referred to in the constitution.  It was confirmed that the church fund pays for the ropes and relevant repairs.  Sometime in the future the wording in the Constitution needs to be amended to be more specific on this point.

d) Steeple Keepers: Mark overviewed his report with particular reference to the fact that a faculty is now in place for the installation of the clock bell (former Long Crendon 8th).  We are awaiting an installation date from Whites Bell Hangers.  Discussion took place about adjusting the shutters (reversing their orientation) in order to more effectively reflect the sound.  Mark will follow this up.
Reg summarised his report and mentioned the need to consider a plan for when the ropes might be replaced.  There was agreement that we should do a census of all the ropes we have.  Mark said that generally ropes need replacing about every 10-15 years.  Discussion also took place regarding having work on the St Nic’s treble wheel at the same time as the proposed work at St Helen.  The discussion was inconclusive as it was recognised that an Archdeacon’s certificate would be required, which Hugh agreed to follow up on.  It was thought that maybe a sub-committee would be best set up to consider the various aspects relating to this matter, and then the members should be polled on the feasibility. Mark pointed out that the Diocesan Bell Fund would pay for 20% costs if this work were to be carried out.
Hugh mentioned that an architect is being employed by the church to consider various design options for the ringing chamber.  The Albert Lock bench (memorial to one of our former ringers) is very heavy and virtually immovable.  Those present favoured asking the architect to consider ways of incorporating the bench into the plans.

e) Hand Bell report: There was no elaboration on the report by Susan that everyone had previously read.

e) Training: Susan was commended on her work with the training of young ringers and the reputation that Abingdon is acquiring as a hub for ringing training and education. 

6. Election of Officers:
All current post holders confirmed that they were happy to stand again.  Tim proposed to re-elect officers and co-opted posts en bloc.  All present agreed.
Hugh proposed that the Ringing Master at St Nics be re-instated.  Brian proposed Sarah who is currently training as a ringing teacher.  Jeanette moved on this co-option, seconded by Angela: all in favour.

	Office
	Holder

	Tower Captain St Helen
	Brian Read

	Tower Captain St Nicolas
	Hugh Bishop

	Treasurer
	Susan Read

	Hand Bell Leader
	Susan Read

	Co-opted posts:
	

	Deputy Tower Captain St Helen
	David Thomas

	Deputy Tower Captain St Nicolas
	Reg Sidlow

	Ringing Master St Nicolas
	Sarah Barnes

	Tower Secretary
	Tim Pett

	Steeple Keeper St Helen
	Mark Walker & Isaac O’Shea

	Steeple keeper St Nicolas
	Reg Sidlow & Isaac O’Shea

	Teaching Team Leader
	Susan Read

	Weddings Organiser
	Jeanette Thomas

	¼ Peal Organiser
	Susan Read

	Cleaning Organiser
	Beryl Yeats & Carole Sidlow

	Web Master
	Brian Read




7.  Health and Safety: Mark and Margaret presented to the group a few thoughts about health and safety matters relating to the tower that they felt worth the group considering, e.g:
· Drawing up a few policies re minimum number of people in the ringing or bell chamber if attending to the bells
· Maintenance – ideal hours of the day when work should take place such that if problems arose, and assistance was required, help was more readily available
· Rehearse an emergency access/exit from the ringing chamber and maybe draw up a ‘pathway’ of action that covers various emergency scenarios
· Guidelines about young ringers and their participation in bell maintenance and other activity in the tower
· Visitors viewing the bells
Their thoughts were more extensive than the above, but the group felt it worthwhile that Mark and Margaret set up a sub-committee to look at these issues and report back with their conclusions and suggestions.

8. Events
a) Anniversary of bell dedication:
The anniversary is on 25 July 2015.  Details of the social event will be 
circulated at a later date.  

b) Tower Cleaning: Susan suggested that we do this on Saturday 25 July.

c) 2015 Outing: Suggested dates: 3 or 10 October.  Details and date to be finalised by whoever organises the event.

d) Christmas Dinner: Those present favoured having this event in January.  A date will be confirmed later in the year.  Margaret agreed to organise this event.

e) Guild & Branch events 2015:
Numerous activities to diarise – these will be listed on the Tower white board and circulated via email to all.

9. Installation of the Clock Bell at St Helen’s:
A faculty is now in place enabling work to proceed.  An installation date is yet to be decided, which involves ensuring that access is convenient for the church.

10. Wedding and Peal fees
Susan suggested that the ringing for weddings be increased: £138 for St Helen’s and £102 for St Nicolas. This was agreed by those present.  The fee of £4 per rope for visiting peal bands remains the same.

11. Donations
It was agreed to donate:
£200 to the Radley Bell Fund;
£100 to the Oxford Diocesan Guild Bell Fund.

12. Any other business
Jeanette proposed that Abingdon have its own surprise practice.  In response to this, Brian suggested we could do more ‘Surprise’ on practice nights, or, as Hugh suggested, have a pre nominated method for practice nights.  Both ideas will be considered by the ringing masters.
Charles expressed special thanks for the contribution we make (through our ringing), to the life of the church and the atmosphere of the town and how much it is appreciated.

The meeting closed at 2100 hours.


Draft 23 July 2015


1

